

REPORT SURVEILLANCE & PRIVACY

The Disparate Impact of Surveillance

DECEMBER 21, 2017 — BARTON GELLMAN AND SAM ADLER-BELL

Mass surveillance society subjects us all to its gaze, but not equally so. Its power touches everyone, but its hand is heaviest in communities already disadvantaged by their poverty, race, religion, ethnicity, and immigration status. Technology and stealth allow government watchers to remain unobtrusive when they wish to be so, but their blunter tools—stop-and-frisk, suspicionless search, recruitment of snitches, compulsory questioning on intimate subjects—are conspicuous in the lives of those least empowered to object.

We are not exactly the first to notice² these disparities. There is a rich and diverse literature of dissent, hard experience, and scholarship about the disproportionate intrusions of government into poor and brown communities, much of it produced by people with roots in those precincts themselves. We are indebted to their work. We will make no pretense here of explaining the unjust burdens of surveillance to people who have carried and protested them for decades. We direct our report, instead, to people who could have listened but did not: lawmakers, law enforcement authorities, mayors, governors, and other people with power who failed to look beyond their own experience and point of view. Most of all, we aim this report at our fellow thinkers about surveillance on a national and global scale.

For decades, and especially in the past four years, civil libertarians (including the authors of this report) have tended to frame this debate in the discourse of universal rights.³ We assert a place for privacy among the core liberties that restrain state power in a self-governing democracy. Through that lens, government surveillance is seen as inflicting its harms on everyone. Even when ostensibly targeted, its methods tend to encroach on the public at large. All of us, consciously or not, have something to hide—something that would harm us or people we know if revealed in the wrong circumstance.⁴ We stand by these positions. We have also come to see them as profoundly incomplete.

Universalist arguments obscure the topography of power. Surveillance is not at all the same thing at higher and lower elevations on the contour map of privilege. Privacy scholars speak of philosophical rights and hypothetical risks; privacy-minded middle class Americans fear allowing the government too much access to their electronic trails. But there is nothing abstract about the physical, often menacing, intrusions into less fortunate neighborhoods, where mere presence in a "high-crime" area is grounds for detention, search, and questioning by police. At age sixty-five, tens of millions of Americans⁵ claim their Medicare benefits with nothing more eventful than completion of some forms. (Medicare.gov even promises to "protect your privacy by getting rid of the information you give us when you close the browser." An impoverished single mother on Medicaid faces mortifying questions, face-to-face with benefit managers, about her lovers, hygiene, parental shortcomings, and personal habits.

The abusive application of broad legal powers should color our choices about the powers themselves. We do not mean "abuse" in the narrow sense of a rogue employee who deliberately breaks the rules. Much more common and more serious problems arise from officially sanctioned practices—ostensibly within the rules—that authorities inflict unequally

on poorer, browner, and blacker communities. State and local overreach of this kind should be no less central to the national privacy debate than intelligence operations on a global scale.

Privacy is not only a luxury that many residents cannot afford. In surveillance-heavy precincts, for practical purposes, privacy cannot be bought at any price.

This report gives primary attention to the disparate impact of surveillance made manifest through urban policing and social services for the poor. Not everyone is accustomed to viewing these systems through the lens of surveillance, but a substantial body of research has done so for years. In the lived experience of minority neighborhoods, authorities at ground level wield enormous power to peer into their lives. Privacy is not only a luxury that many residents cannot afford. In surveillance-heavy precincts, for practical purposes, privacy cannot be bought at any price. Unspoken policy, well intended or not, disqualifies those people from basic protections⁸ that most Americans can take for granted.

Privacy advocates have sometimes struggled to demonstrate the harms of government surveillance to the general public. Part of the challenge is empirical. Federal, state, and local governments shield their high-technology operations with stealth, obfuscation, and sometimes outright lies when obliged to answer questions. In many cases, perhaps most, these defenses defeat attempts to extract a full, concrete accounting of what the government knows about us, and how it puts that information to use. There is a lot less mystery for the poor and disfavored, for whom surveillance takes palpable, often frightening forms.

Universalist arguments apply across lines of social and economic class, but their generality is not well suited to combating unequal and particular harms. Members of our most disadvantaged communities have long asserted that they fall under heavier and more hostile scrutiny, and empirical research supports them. Meaningful oversight of state surveillance cannot be designed with only common conditions in mind.

There is no sense in having a conversation about surveillance in America without taking account of its profoundly unequal use. We cannot divorce privacy research or policy from considerations of class, race, gender, and other social hierarchies. When we do that, as we do often, we fail. The liberal conception of privacy has no claim to universal reach if it fails to adapt to unequal circumstance.

The Birth of "Privacy"

The concept of privacy was conceived in counterpoint to the government's growing ambition to peer inside long-closed compartments of our personal lives. The struggle took place most often in court. The leading cases mark milestones in that history, and show the disproportionate place of minority surveillance in the evolution of law.

The provenance of privacy as a legal right is generally traced to Louis D. Brandeis. In "The Right to Privacy," published in the *Harvard Law Review*⁹ in 1890, Brandeis and Samuel D. Warren, his law partner and former classmate, made the case for a "right to be let alone" embedded in English Common Law. Seventy-five years passed before the Supreme Court gave its blessing to a version of that claim.

In 1928, by then an associate justice of the U.S. Supreme Court, Brandeis wrote an influential dissent in *Olmstead v. United States* that reframed the right to privacy in constitutional, not Common Law, terms. The majority in *Olmstead* upheld a warrantless wiretap because police had not trespassed on the defendant's property or searched his "tangible material effects." In his dissent, Brandeis wrote that "material things" and places were not the main concern of the Founders. "They sought to protect Americans in their beliefs, their thoughts, their emotions and their sensations," he wrote. "They conferred, as against the government, the right to be let alone—the most comprehensive of rights and the right most valued by civilized men." An "unjustifiable intrusion," whether or not by physical trespass, breached the Fourth Amendment. The use of evidence so obtained in a criminal case, he wrote, "must be deemed a violation of the Fifth." 14

Nearly four decades later, in 1965, the Court cited the *Olmstead* dissent when it struck down a state ban on contraception for married couples. *Griswold v. Connecticut* recognized a Constitutional right to marital privacy in the "penumbras" of the Bill of Rights, glimpsed only in the shadows of the text itself. *Griswold*, in turn, gave rise to a line of cases that rested the right to privacy in the liberty interest protected by the Due Process Clause of the Fourteenth Amendment, which enabled the court to expand its authority over state law. *Eisenstadt v. Baird* extended the holding in Griswold to unmarried straight couples in 1972. *Roe v. Wade*, the following year, used the same reasoning to protect a woman's right to choose an abortion. It took thirty more years for the court to recognize the same basic freedom in the private lives of lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender people. Not until 2003 did *Lawrence v. Texas* extend Griswold far enough to strike down a Texas anti-sodomy law. The Court found "no legitimate state interest which can justify an intrusion into the personal and private life of the individual."

Taken together, the Court's rulings established a constitutional right to privacy in family, marriage, parenthood, procreation, and sex. This right—sometimes termed "decisional privacy" or "personal autonomy"—was subject to balancing against other "compelling interests" of the state. ¹⁹

The Court found another source of privacy rights in the First Amendment. *Stanley v. Georgia*, in 1969, struck down a Georgia law forbidding the private possession of obscene materials. "If the First Amendment means anything," wrote Justice Thurgood Marshall for the majority, "it means that a State has no business telling a man, sitting alone in his own house, what books he may read or what films he may watch. Our whole constitutional heritage rebels at the thought of giving government the power to control men's minds." ²⁰

The U.S. Supreme Court has declined to recognize "informational privacy," or control of information about oneself. Legislators have done so, selectively, by statute. Between 1970 and 1999, Congress passed a series of laws restricting the collection, retention, sharing, and use of certain categories of non-public information. The laws governed credit records, 22 "personally identifiable information" held by government agencies, financial information 24 in the hands of commercial or investment banks, and non-anonymous information about children 25 under age thirteen.

Over half a century, collectively, Congress and courts granted limited protections against unwanted observation, unwanted search, and unwanted control of private behavior. In each of those spheres, we will argue, the growth of state power has now overwhelmed the defenses—most starkly, and most unjustly, in marginalized communities.

The Color of Surveillance

Privacy as a matter of law progressed along multiple paths, some poorly marked, with no obvious destination in common. Its meanings are diverse. ²⁶ We have not seen a persuasive attempt to write a single definition of "privacy" that covers physical search and seizure, confidential communications, and the "freedom to be let alone" in personal behavior that Brandeis described as privacy's core.

We do not need a unified theory of privacy to show that, in each of its meanings, marginal communities enjoy far less of it *in* practice.

We do not need a unified theory of privacy to show that, in each of its meanings, marginal communities enjoy far less of it *in practice*. In some contexts, poor people and people of color have legal rights to privacy, but no means to exercise them; "paper rights," as Karl Llewellyn called them.²⁷ In other contexts, the government justifies extraordinary surveillance in superficially general language that applies exclusively, or close to exclusively, in minority neighborhoods. In still others, the government denies a disfavored class a privacy right, even in principle, that other Americans freely

enjoy.

We focus most concretely in this report on excesses of surveillance in policing and in the interactions of the poor with the welfare state.

Policing

Surveillance in America owes its origins, in part, to the slave economy. Poet and media activist Malkia Cyril puts the point provocatively: "From colonial times to now, surveillance technologies have been used to separate the citizen from the slave, to protect the citizen from the slave." Plantation ledger books served as proto-biometric databases, recording the slaves as physical specimens in fine detail. The slave pass, the slave patrol, and the fugitive slave poster—three pillars of information technology in their day—prefigured modern policing, tracking, and photo ID. Plantation space, by one historian's account, was organized to enable planters and overseers to "exercise surveillance and reinforce the subordinate status of enslaved people." 29

In response to a slave revolt in 1712, New York City passed a law requiring slaves to carry lit lanterns if they were out after sunset without the company of a white person. The intent was to ensure that the enslaved population could be seen, located, and controlled at all times. As UT–Austin sociology professor Simone Browne has observed, light and sight remain key "disciplinary tactics" in the state's arsenal.³⁰

In 2014, the New York Police Department, backed by a liberal Democratic mayor, deployed massive, blinding floodlights in minority neighborhoods and pointed them at public housing projects in the name of deterring crime. Heavy police reinforcements arrived, blue lights flashing all night, to patrol residential towers. Mayor Bill de Blasio said the goal was to convey "omnipresence"—a visceral message that police were *everywhere*.³¹ In a population that had lived through years of the previous police campaign of stop-and-frisk, the new one felt like an occupation. For poor communities of color, omnipresence was old news.

Tonight's lighting provided by the NYPD. These spotlights (I've counted 4) were placed in my projects ever since the 2 officers were shot in the building near mine. I'm sure they have their purpose, but it doesn't make being blinded by a super bright spotlight flooding the whole house overnight any less horrible.

A post shared by Cin (@browniec) on Mar 3, 2016 at 10:58pm PST

Money, Class, and the Distribution of Privacy

The Fourth Amendment, among our strongest safeguards against police overreach, arose in part as an expression of property rights. One guiding principle in English Common Law was that "home is man's castle." Something resembling sovereignty prevailed within its walls. Before the state could breach the castle, the Founders chose to require a warrant

based upon "probable cause, supported by Oath or affirmation, and particularly describing the place to be searched, and the persons or things to be seized." Their focus on "houses, papers, and effects" linked privacy and private ownership from the start. In doctrine and practice, that connection still shapes the boundaries of the Fourth Amendment's legal shield against unreasonable search and seizure.

In obvious and less obvious ways, wealth plays a role in defining *who* and *what* the Fourth Amendment protects. Apart from the Brandeis dissent noted earlier, the *Olmstead* case was an unexceptional affirmation of precedent. Chief Justice William H. Taft wrote for the majority that the Fourth Amendment had no bearing on searches of places and things outside a defendant's home or property. The government required no warrant to eavesdrop on calls made by Roy Olmstead, an ex-cop turned bootlegger, because the telephone wires "are not part of his house or office, any more than are the highways along which they are stretched." 32

Decades later, in another wiretap case, the U.S. Supreme Court shifted course. In *Katz v. United States*, decided in 1967, the Court embraced Brandeis's argument that a search need not involve physical trespass to cross a constitutional line. Authorities had eavesdropped on the defendant at a telephone booth, not on his property, but the court ruled he had a "reasonable expectation of privacy" nonetheless. Justice John Marshall Harlan addressed the obvious ambiguity of that phrase in a concurring opinion. Harlan proposed two tests: "[F]irst that a person have exhibited an actual (subjective) expectation of privacy and, second, that the expectation be one that society is prepared to recognize as 'reasonable.'"³³

Katz did not stray as far from *Olmstead* as first appeared. Privacy and property were still entwined, if less directly, by the nature of the factual question that Harlan asked. Could a reasonable person in the defendant's shoes expect to stay out of earshot at the time and place of the wiretap? If so, surveillance without a warrant was analogous to peering inside a private home. Katz made his case successfully because he placed his illegal gambling calls in a telephone booth with a door that closed and glass walls that allowed him to keep an eye on surroundings. If a nearby stranger could have listened in,³⁴ on the other hand, police could do the same on their own authority. The Katz doctrine in practice came to mean that "privacy follows space," not citizens, as late legal scholar William Stuntz observed.³⁵

Unobserved space costs money. A class-statified spectrum of legal privilege took shape in the cases that followed *Katz*. Trial and appellate courts found, not unreasonably, that citizens had the strongest *expectations* of privacy in their homes, somewhat less in their cars, and not much at all on public streets or public transport, however intimate the words they exchanged with a seatmate on the bus. ³⁶ A nosy passenger behind them might overhear, and government authorities therefore felt free, without contradiction yet from the courts, to place hidden microphones under the seats. ³⁷

Class-inflected hierarchies did not stop there. White-collar workers with office doors had legal rights against warrantless surveillance that did not apply on the shop floor³⁸ or a construction site. Property ownership did not formally define a person's Fourth Amendment rights, but a fenced-in yard,³⁹ a house set back from the street, a bit of "curtilage" at the property line, or even curtained windows might decide whether Fourth Amendment protections applied. Thin-walled apartments in densely packed towers made for porous shields at best. The poor have little choice but to live out their private lives in public spaces: parks and courtyards, empty lots, sidewalk stoops. The homeless, with still fewer sanctuaries, have correspondingly even weaker legal claims to a "reasonable expectation of privacy." ⁴¹

Together, these precedents have created an unequal distribution of privacy rights. The richer you are, the more privacy you enjoy; the poorer, the less.

In 2012, the Court adjusted course again. By unanimous vote it reversed a verdict against an alleged drug dealer convicted with tracking data from a GPS device that police placed surreptitiously on his car. The Justice Department, following precedent, maintained that anyone might have seen the defendant as he drove public streets and thus the FBI was free to track him too. In *United States v. Jones*, the Supreme Court disagreed, ruling that electronic surveillance of this sort counted as a "search" under the Fourth Amendment and therefore required a warrant based upon probable cause. The Justices disagreed, however, on why. The only argument that carried a majority was that, as Justice Antonin Scalia put it, police had failed "the common law trespassory test" by sneaking onto the defendant's driveway for access to his car. In that respect, despite hints of a broader doctrine to come, *Jones* reinforced the old property-bound conception of privacy. *Carpenter v. United States*, ⁴³ which went to oral argument on November 29 of this year, presents a similar set of facts without a trespass on private property. (Police tracked the defendant by his mobile phone's contact with cell towers.) The court's decision, now pending, has the potential to set a new doctrine for the Fourth Amendment in the electronic age.

The Poverty Exception

Policy has to comply with law, but it does much more than that. Policy makers are free to consider facts and values that judges do not. They may use policy to correct what Vanderbilt University law professor Christopher Slobogin calls the "poverty exception"⁴⁴ that courts have carved out of the Fourth Amendment. Something is very wrong when protection against "unreasonable search and seizure" depends on conditions that money can buy and the poor cannot hope to afford.⁴⁵

Stuntz hypothesized that poor neighborhoods are over-policed *because* the police face fewer constitutional limits there. Search and seizure and, therefore, arrest, are simply cheaper in budget and personnel. Considering the example of drug markets, Stuntz writes, "In well-off neighborhoods, transactions are likely to take place in private dwellings through arranged meetings; in poorer neighborhoods, transactions take place on the street. Fourth Amendment law makes it much harder to police the former, and thereby pushes police to focus ever more on the latter."

That explanation fits bureaucratic behavior in other contexts. But it does not seem likely to cover all, or even many, of the motives for law enforcement scrutiny in disfavored minorities. The causal relationship, in many respects, could as easily be reversed. The law found more leeway to invade the Fourth Amendment rights in poor communities because the poor—especially the non-white poor—are perceived as uniquely menacing. "The police are not picking on the urban poor because the rest of society is too hard to search," Slobogin writes. "[T]hey are simply going after the group they think, rightly or wrongly, is most crimogenic." Regardless of motive, poor communities of color are policed not only more frequently but with a far heavier hand than whiter and wealthier ones. 48

The New York Police Department offered a powerful demonstration of that dictum in its eight-year program of stop-and-frisk in minority neighborhoods. From 2004 to 2012, the department subjected 4.4 million New Yorkers to brief detention, questioning, and (more often than not) a compulsory hands-on search. Along the way to finding the program unlawful, a federal judge forced the city to disclose that over 80 percent of the people stopped and frisked were black or Latino. Police found no weapon in 98.5 percent of the searches, ⁴⁹ conclusive proof in itself that the standard employed fell far short of "reasonable" and farther still of "probable cause."

This was a critical moment of policy choice, not only a question of law. Even if courts had allowed it, the mayor and City Council had final say over the deployment and use of police authority on this scale. The Supreme Court had made exactly that point in *Terry v. Ohio*, ⁵⁰ the 1968 case that prefigured the New York program. The court ruled that year for the first time that brief detention and search on a public street did not fall within the Fourth Amendment's scope. Police needed only "reasonable suspicion," ⁵¹ not probable cause to believe, that their subject was involved in a crime.

The *Terry* Court added a remarkable warning about the racial dimensions of mass detention and search. "In many communities, field interrogations are a major source of friction between the police and minority groups," the court wrote, citing findings from a presidential commission. A frisk was no "petty indignity," but a "severe, though brief, intrusion upon cherished personal security, and it must surely be an annoying, frightening, and perhaps humiliating experience." The humiliation might even be deliberate, directed at "anyone who attempts to undermine police control of the streets."

The justices, writing unanimously, were openly inviting political authorities to consider motivations and consequences that judges could not properly take into account. If the court intended those words as an implicit call for restraint, the explicit terms of its ruling had far more impact. *Terry* and its progeny empowered police to build an arsenal of intrusive techniques, with little risk of adverse rulings in court. In 1996, the Court extended *Terry*'s logic from pedestrians to motorists. Police could stop and search a driver for the smallest traffic violation⁵²—even if a reasonable officer would not do so. The latter point came close to acceptance of pretext, so long as any infraction could plausibly be claimed. The statistical evidence of racial profiling⁵³ led critics⁵⁴ to describe the true offense in these cases as "driving while black." Four years later, the court held that a person's mere presence in a "high crime area," combined with "nervous, evasive behavior," sufficed as grounds for reasonable suspicion.⁵⁵

Both factors supplied easy templates to officers on the front lines. NYPD officers cited them reflexively. On the UF-250 forms they had to fill out after every stop-and-frisk, the two grounds for suspicion they cited most often were "High Crime Area" and "Furtive Movements." The first justification was based upon a largely subjective label that counted loitering and disorderly conduct but not, for example, fraud and other white collar crimes. It turned out to be hard to distinguish, statistically, from "high-black areas." Fear and retreat—the second justification—described the well-grounded preference of minorities, for obvious historical reasons, to avoid contact with police.

The personal experience of stop-and-frisk, as the *Terry* court seemed to anticipate, could be brutal. A 2012 study, ⁶⁰ based on voluminous interviews, recounted episodes of "being forcibly stripped to their underclothes in public, inappropriate touching, physical violence and threats, extortion of sex, sexual harassment and other humiliating and degrading treatment." One interviewee said, "It made me feel violated, humiliated, harassed, shameful, and of course very scared." Because the stops took place in public and "everybody's looking," another subject said, "people get the wrong perception of you." New Yorkers who lived in target neighborhoods often reported that they withdrew from social interactions, afraid to sit with friends on an outdoor porch or walk to a nearby store.

Many said they felt obliged to carry postal mail to prove they lived nearby and pay stubs to demonstrate a legitimate source of money in their pockets. Manny, a twenty-three-year-old Filipino- and African-American man in the Bedford-Stuyvesant neighborhood, said, "In my community, and a lot of communities in Brooklyn, it's kind of like an occupation."

As we debate surveillance in other contexts, thoughtful policy advocates should look to this reality for lessons on the risk of granting authorities too much discretion to intrude into private lives. Extraordinary powers meant for limited use become commonplace. Worthy goals bring unintended harm, and unworthy intent goes unseen. Temporary policy grows permanent by degrees. For all kinds of reasons, the minimum constraints of law are a grossly insufficient guide to boundary-setting by policy makers, political leaders, and citizens.

For all kinds of reasons, the minimum constraints of law are a grossly insufficient guide to boundary-setting by policy makers, political leaders, and citizens.

The minimum constraints may not even do much constraining. Despite Judge Shira Scheindlin's ruling in Floyd v. City of New York, ⁶¹ the NYPD maintains to this day that the stop-and-frisk program is a lawful and effective tool—despite ample evidence that it is not. ⁶² The department has reduced but not halted the practice. ⁶³ In one variation or another, stop-and-frisk remains a standard tactic of big-city policing across America.

Privacy and Public Benefits

In June 2000, Rocio Sanchez separated from her husband and applied for Temporary Assistance for Needy Families, better known as "welfare," to support herself and her infant daughter. One month later, an investigator from the Public Assistance Fraud Division of the San Diego District Attorney's Office knocked on her door, unannounced. Sanchez was not personally suspected of fraud or ineligibility—she had yet to receive a check. But San Diego County had instituted a program called "Project 100%," which required home inspections for every welfare applicant. ⁶⁴ The investigator asked Sanchez in intimate detail about her husband, their relationship, and the reasons for their split. He proceeded to search her home, interrogating her about a man's shirt and shoes found in the closet, which belonged to Sanchez's brother. The investigator went on to question her neighbors. When he encountered her again at her old apartment, where her husband had been living, he grew hostile and suspicious. She was cleaning up the apartment in order to reclaim her security deposit, but the inspector conducted another meticulous search and demanded that Sanchez pull papers from the trash and translate them. Submission to this stranger, who held her fate in his hands, was the price of approval for welfare benefits two months later. ⁶⁵

If this assault on personal boundaries was not "surveillance," we are defining it wrong. For many poor Americans, the cadres of the welfare state are the primary face of government. From the moment they apply for food stamps, Medicaid, public housing, or welfare, the poor fall into the domain of super-empowered snoops who cannot be turned away. Welfare applicants are subject to physical search, unbounded questioning, a presumption of cheating, and coercive rules that restrict their choices on such things as whether and when to bear children, and how many. Courts have justified these intrusions in the name of child protection, ⁶⁶ fraud detection, ⁶⁷ taxpayer savings, ⁶⁸ prevention of drug abuse, ⁶⁹ and promotion of whatever policy governs family planning at the time. ⁷⁰

In an honest policy debate, beyond the narrow confines of a judge's review, these claims would fail on their faces. Any government program with comparable benefits—Medicare payments, adoption assistance, dependent care savings accounts, mortgage interest deductions, or education loans—could claim a high-minded purpose for intrusive questioning. None inflicts routine abuses of this kind on citizens in the financial and racial mainstream. Boston University legal scholar Khiara Bridges attributes the differences to "the moral construction of poverty": the idea, consciously or unconsciously held, that poor people are poor because of character failings that pose a threat to themselves, their children, and society.⁷¹

The policing and welfare functions of the state are closely entwined. Both belong to a broader project of discipline and control. "Welfare reform" in the 1990s brought a bipartisan shift toward punitive approaches to public assistance. Policy vernacular at the time called for "less carrot, more stick." Block grants to states funded "temporary assistance" (the kind Sanchez asked for), abandoning the more generous terms of Aid to Families with Dependent Children. Welfare bureaucracies built an elaborate system of sanctions for adults who failed to make the transition from welfare to work, with more onerous behavioral checks and a more aggressive approach to fraud detection. As a result, writes UC-Irvine professor of law Kaaryn Gustafson, "The welfare system and the criminal justice system in the United States are becoming ever more tightly interwoven."

"Deepest Legal Intrusion"

The Rocio Sanchez story became a leading case in welfare surveillance law. The result showed once again that public policy on search and seizure should not accept the most aggressive surveillance, on the least plausible grounds, that a court will tolerate.

In 2006, the Ninth U.S. Circuit Court of Appeals found no violation of Sanchez's Fourth Amendment rights.⁷⁴ Home visits by welfare agencies, by previous U.S. Supreme Court precedent, did not count as warrantless searches. In the first place, Sanchez was not formally "forced or compelled"⁷⁵ to submit. She was free, the state reasoned, to refuse entry to her home and find some other way to feed her daughter. In the second place, the state declared a "rehabilitative" purpose. The Sanchez case, however, was not even superficially about rehabilitation.⁷⁶ A fraud investigator sent by the San Diego County District Attorney's Office, not a welfare case worker, searched her home.

In its most revealing passage, the Ninth Circuit panel's opinion proposed an analogy. A criminal on probation, the court noted, has a "relationship with the state" that reduces his expectation of privacy from a probation officer in his home.⁷⁷ Sanchez, by applying for benefits, had placed herself in a comparable relationship with welfare investigators.

Even without that revealing conflation of welfare and crime, the court's depiction of facts was entirely disconnected from reality on the ground. Sanchez had given "uncoerced" permission to search her home, the court reasoned, because denial of her legal right to benefits did not count as a direct penalty for refusal.⁷⁸ Regardless of its formal merits, this argument showed remarkable indifference to the power relationships and the stakes for Sanchez.⁷⁹ No young mother would pause for a moment's thought if asked to decide between her Fourth Amendment rights and subsistence for her child. Judge Harry Pregerson, speaking for eight dissenters when the Ninth Circuit declined to rehear the case *en banc*, observed acidly that other Americans, outside the welfare system, are not typically asked to submit to "humiliation and further assaults on their dignity" when they apply for entitlements:

The government does not search through the closets and medicine cabinets of farmers receiving subsidies.

They do not dig through the laundry baskets and garbage pails of real estate developers or radio broadcasters. The overwhelming majority of recipients of government benefits are not the poor, and yet this is the group we require to sacrifice their dignity and their right to privacy.

Too much blame on the courts is misdirected. It was the San Diego County District Attorney's Office, not the appellate judges, who devised their cavalier program of hazing for welfare applicants. Perhaps the district attorney saw political advantage there. Furthermore, the Ninth Circuit ruling concerned a narrow question of law; it added no substance or moral force to San Diego's mistreatment of the poor. When the public debate resumes—in more favorable circumstances, one hopes—advocates of reform owe no deference to the status quo because it passed legal muster with the court. There is room for a lot of bad policy under law. In the end, it is the job of political leaders and policy advocates to propose a more just and effective system of oversight.

There is room for a lot of bad policy under law. In the end, it is the job of political leaders and policy advocates to propose a more just and effective system of oversight.

Castles, Public and Private

Public and subsidized housing, no less than welfare, have historically been Fourth Amendment exclusion zones. In the early 1990s, as part of a self-described campaign against violent drug crime, police in Chicago, Baltimore, Philadelphia, and elsewhere commenced impromptu, warrantless raids of public housing complexes. Chicago's "Operation Clean Sweep" involved twelve steps, including "securing perimeter of building by placing police at all entrances and exits,"

"notifying the press that a sweep is under way," "inspecting each unit," and "enclosing the lobby to control access." Many Chicago housing residents had grown weary of gang violence; they welcomed the raids. Others felt their rights were under assault. In 1994, a federal court deemed "Clean Sweep" unconstitutional on Fourth Amendment grounds. ⁸¹ Judge Wayne Anderson acknowledged in his ruling, "Many tenants within CHA housing, apparently convinced by sad experience that the larger community will not provide normal law enforcement services to them, are prepared to forgo their own constitutional rights." He was unwilling to permit the government to "suspend their neighbor's rights as well."

In response, Attorney General Janet Reno and Housing Secretary Henry G. Cisneros devised what President Clinton called a "constitutionally effective way" of conducting sweeps. Every law-abiding American, rich or poor," Clinton said, "has the right to raise children without the fear of criminals terrorizing where they live." The president called for more patrols of common areas and vacant apartments, and for warrantless searches in "emergency" circumstances. Most notably, he called on city officials to add "consent clauses" to public housing leases, obliging tenants to grant blanket permission for police to enter their apartments without probable cause. Instead of imputing implied consent, as the Sanchez case allowed San Diego to do for welfare applicants, Clinton proposed to compel tenants sign away their Fourth Amendment protections on pain of eviction.

Few housing authorities adopted Clinton's proposal, but the zone of privacy for tenants continued to shrink. Between 1991 and 2014, as part of the "clean halls" program, the NYPD routinely patrolled the public spaces and stairwells of housing projects to find and remove nonresidents, who were automatically declared to be "loitering," once again an unthinkable policy in other precincts. Police were obliged to shelve "clean halls" in their 2014 settlement of a civil suit on stop-and-frisk. Now officers need "reasonable suspicion" of illegal presence—the *Terry* stop standard—to expel someone. Housing officials in Longmont, Colorado, came up with another dodge. In June 2017, they invited police to bring K9 drug teams for walk-throughs of low-income apartment complexes as "an opportunity for the dogs to train."

Recently, police in New York have used racketeering charges to justify massive, military-style raids at housing projects. Under the Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations (RICO) Act, police can conduct searches and arrests on the basis of patterns of activity within a criminal enterprise and allegations of criminal offenses for which police have no individually specified probable cause for arrest. The rules, designed for flexibility against the mafia, allow police to conduct searches and arrests in large numbers, deferring requirements for individual evidence of guilt, within the confines of a broadly described criminal enterprise.

Local cop-watchers have documented at least twenty such raids since 2014,⁸⁵ many of which have terrorized residents and swept up hundreds of young men of color on suspicion of gang activity. "Taking people in the middle of the night like that, that doesn't make us feel any safer," said one twenty-six-year-old woman, whose Bronx housing complex,

Eastchester Gardens, was the target of the city's largest-ever gang raid last year. ⁸⁶ "They hit people with conspiracy, why?" says Marcus Wray, twenty-eight, a longtime resident of Eastchester Gardens. "Because when you hit someone with conspiracy you can get every person around. The person sitting on the bench. Because I know that person, I might get indicted with him."

According to a University of Cambridge study of publically available RICO gang indictments 86 percent involve gangs primarily composed of blacks, Latinos, and Asian Americans.⁸⁷ By contrast, observes New York City journalist Simon Davis-Cohen, "The KKK is not treated like a gang or indicted on federal conspiracy charges."

Indeed, there is no neutral definition of a "gang" and the term has no special meaning as a matter of law. There are, of course, genuine criminal enterprises that could reasonably be described as gangs, from the Hells Angels to MS-13. Among the targets of special police scrutiny in minority urban neighborhoods, "gang" is more nearly a label than a documented description of fact. In some cases, it describes no more than a nameless group of young brown or black men who are suspected, collectively, of criminal acts or intent. (If there were probable cause to charge anyone in particular, he would be in custody.) The "gang" designation justifies the use of more aggressive surveillance and other police tools, with less attention to the niceties of constitutional restraint. Police departments catalog alleged gang members in massive databases without a semblance of due process. Tattoos of a certain kind, mere presence in a "known gang location," or police observations that suggest friendship with another suspected gang member are enough to qualify. ⁹⁰

Inclusion in that database can have dire consequences. Many states have enhanced sentencing for gang members. In a survey of sixty-four defense attorneys conducted by K. Babe Howell, a professor of criminal law at the City University of New York, 90 percent said gang affiliation had come up at bail hearings; two-thirds said their clients had received substantially higher bails for that reason; and 60 percent said they had clients who were denied bail altogether on the basis of inclusion in a database that authorities were not obliged to justify. According to Howell's data, 90 percent of those added to the NYPD's gang database between 2001 and 2013 were black or Latino. Just 1 percent were white. In most states and cities using gang databases, there is no process either for a resident to find out if he or she is on one of these lists or to offer evidence that police are mistaken. The link to racially tainted mass incarceration is quite direct. Every criminal lawyer knows that a defendant in lockup is overwhelmingly more likely to accept a guilty plea, rather than wait as much as a year behind bars for a trial.

Welfare Surveillance

Far beyond the San Diego example, suspicion and pervasive surveillance accompany state cash benefits for the needy. "Throughout the country," writes University of Baltimore professor of law Michele Gilman, poor mothers are forced to "comply with extreme verification requirements to establish eligibility for welfare benefits, travel to scattered offices to procure needed approvals, reappear in person at welfare offices at regular intervals" and "answer intrusive questions about their child rearing and intimate relationships." Comprehensive personal and financial data is collected, shared, and cross-checked against federal and state databases —all of which become accessible to police. An elaborate system of rules constrains the behavior of welfare recipients, and they must report minute changes of circumstance to welfare authorities. As a result, Ohio University professor of political science John Gilliom observes, many welfare recipients "live with surveillance as a totalizing and encompassing force." ⁹⁴

In his book *Overseers of the Poor*, Gilliom conducted an ethnography of fifty welfare-receiving mothers in rural Appalachia. Their words underscore the effect of the state's constant scrutiny and suspicion on their well-being and sense of autonomy. Mary, a forty-year-old mother of three in Ohio, said that "You have to watch every step like you are in prison. All the time you are on welfare, yeah, you are in prison. Someone is watching like a guard. Someone is watching over you and you are hoping every day that you won't go up the creek." Jesse, a twenty-one-year-old mother of one, put it succinctly, "They act like they own us." In Austin Sarat's study of the "legal consciousness" of the welfare poor, many respondents describe a feeling of enclosure. "For me the law is all over," said Spencer, a thirty-five-year-old beneficiary, "I am caught, you know. There is always some rule that I'm supposed to follow, some rule I don't even know about." "95

Gilliom maintains that these surveillance systems are not primarily a defense against fraud. They are meant to "control human behavior" and "enforc[e] rules and norms by observing acts and recording acts of compliance and deviance."

These are, again, fundamentally political choices of policy—vouchsafed, perhaps, by federal courts, but ultimately susceptible to change. The discriminatory and dignity-denying scrutiny inflicted on the poor should be a primary concern for any self-described privacy advocate.

Your Psychosocial Examiner Does Not Work for You

Mothers and pregnant women on Medicaid, the low-income health care program, are equally held captive by an overwhelming system of scrutiny and control. Here again, this special burden has no analog in Medicare, the much larger health care entitlement for elderly and disabled Americans. (Medicare is an immense bureaucracy, with all the frustrations that entails, but it does not inflict routine abuses of the kind we discuss here.)

Boston University professor of anthropology Khiara Bridges has documented in infuriating detail⁹⁶ the invasive, exhausting, and sometimes traumatizing prerequisites of an application. Bridges made a similar evaluation of New York State's Medicaid-funded Prenatal Care Assistance Program. In order to enroll, before even seeing a doctor, midwife, or nurse, a pregnant woman must answer scores of questions that may not only embarrass her, but also expose her to risks she cannot control: questions about immigration status, illegal drug use, and domestic violence by a present or former partner (who could harm her again if he learns she has broken her silence). She has no practical way to discover, under pressure of time and medical need, how far and wide her answers will be shared.

During this period, the expecting mother undergoes a "psychosocial assessment." Despite any appearance of assisting, the psychographic examiner is not employed on her behalf, and offers no assurance of confidentiality. Rather, the whole purpose of this review is to gather and record a catalog of risk factors, including:

the unplanned-ness and/or unwanted-ness of the current pregnancy; the woman's intention to give up the infant for adoption or to surrender the infant to foster care; an HIV-positive status; a history of substance abuse; a lack of familial or environmental support; marital or family problems; a history of domestic violence, sexual abuse, or depression; mental disability; a lack of social welfare benefits; a history of contact with the Administration for Children's Services [child protective services]; a history of psychiatric treatment or emotional disturbance; and a history of homelessness. 97

Bridges adds that all this information is "made into objects of knowledge for citywide, statewide, and nationwide statistics." ⁹⁸ It is very, very hard to conceive, regardless of the professed purpose, that anyone would ask even half these questions of a citizen of more substantial means, or that she would consent to answering them. Her lawyer, if she had one, would point out that HIPAA, the health information privacy law, does not seem to apply. Many of the questions would not interest the actuaries and medical screeners employed by a private insurance company, and few if any doctors would require the answers to oversee a pregnant woman's care.

Government administrators justify these extraordinary protocols by invoking the need to protect vulnerable children, a compelling state interest by any account. Medicaid and welfare information systems are, in fact, intertwined with the enforcement arm of Child Protective Services (CPS). Any sign of an unsafe environment can trigger a CPS investigation, a traumatic and even more invasive affair.⁹⁹ No one doubts the need in some cases for intervention. The aggressiveness and tone of the screening, on the other hand, suggest a tendency to presume that poverty itself is a marker of risky parents¹⁰⁰ or that poor mothers are deficient mothers until proven otherwise.

By the numbers, poor families are likelier to be investigated and likelier to be found culpable for abuse and neglect, but there is little evidence that abuse itself is more prevalent among them than in society at large. ¹⁰¹ Justice Thurgood Marshall once asked, in dissent from the case that the Ninth Circuit relied upon in *Sanchez*: "Would the majority sanction, in the absence of probable cause, compulsory visits to all American homes for the purpose of discovering child abuse? Or is the Court prepared to hold as a matter of constitutional law that a mother, merely because she is poor, is substantially more likely to injure or exploit her child?" ¹⁰²

Some scholars believe the psychosocial effects of poverty increase the actual incidence of abuse; ¹⁰³ others, that scarce resources make it difficult for children to handle the consequences of otherwise commonplace parental neglect; ¹⁰⁴ still others, that the hypervisibility of poor people—to the state—makes them likelier to draw attention from officials who are empowered or obliged to report suspected abuse. ¹⁰⁵

The common denominator in each explanation is poverty.¹⁰⁶The government justifies its punitive oversight of welfare families as a vital tool for protection of poor children. But we decline to do as a society what social science identifies as the most effective intervention on behalf of child safety and health: make their families less poor.¹⁰⁷ One in five American children lives in poverty; American children are ranked twenty-sixth among rich countries in terms of "overall wellbeing;" and we are close to the lowest spenders on benefits and services to families. The surveillance apparatus of the welfare state behaves, in effect, as a substitute for more generous aid—leaving no stone unturned in its zeal to root out bad behavior, as the system defines it, that implicitly blames the moral flaws of poor mothers for the indigence of their children.

Indigence, Compulsion, and Choice

In 1977, the Supreme Court heard the case of a young woman named "Roe" who wished to end an unplanned pregnancy. This was not the Roe who made history four years earlier in *Roe v. Wade*, the landmark case that established abortion as a constitutional right. In this new case, another pseudonymous woman asked the Court to strike down state barriers that left her powerless to take advantage of her namesake's victory.

In contrast to the first Roe, who had the means to buy an abortion if only she found one for sale, the second Roe lived in deep poverty. The impact of her indigence, in court and in her prior efforts to gain control of her pregnancy, would be hard to overstate. The U.S. Supreme Court and state authorities espoused broad, universal principles of individual freedom in balance with the common good. As elsewhere in this report, the court's abstraction was out of sync with the

lived reality of the parties. Also, as elsewhere, the state made plausible claims of purpose that seemed to conceal other motives. The outcome may have forced Roe, an unwed mother of three, to deliver a fourth child against her will, and imposed a crushing financial cost on her teenage co-plaintiff.¹¹¹

From the moment Roe made the hard choice to terminate her pregnancy, the Connecticut Welfare Department became an implacable foe. The welfare commissioner managed federal Medicaid funds for the state, Roe's sole source of medical support. When the U.S. Supreme Court struck down Connecticut's ban on abortion—the nation's oldest¹¹²—the welfare agency rewrote its regulations to unsure against payment even for medical care that would otherwise qualify. Coverage of identical procedures depended on whether they were "incident to" childbirth or abortion. There was one exception, in theory, provided that Roe could secure a "certificate of medical necessity" from her doctor and a signature from the only person in the state who was authorized to approve: the chief of medical services, Division of Health Services, Department of Social Services. The record shows that Roe made the attempt, but failed.

Under directly applicable precedent, Roe had a constitutional right to privacy against state interference with the very personal choice to terminate her pregnancy. Under federal statute, she was entitled to free and comprehensive medical care. The brutality of Connecticut's assault on those rights is best understood in concrete terms. The commissioner of welfare, responsible for the health and well-being of the state's least powerful residents, shut down abortion among the very poor by using their indigence and his financial control to overbear their free will.

Privacy and Abortion: An Aside

Before finishing the story of Roe, we pause to address a question that many readers may now be asking themselves. What does privacy have to do with the right to abortion?

In fact, the constitutional right to privacy and its scope were central questions in both *Roe* cases. "Privacy," in the sense invoked here, does not coincide with the privacy at stake in our previous discussions of policing and social benefits. In those contexts, privacy should have provided a shield against arbitrary search, seizure, surveillance, or compulsory submission to intimate questioning. For disfavored minorities and the poor, we found, the shield was so porous that it seldom kept government out.

Privacy in reference to Roe describes a more muscular right: not only freedom from unwanted eyes (and ears, and hands), but freedom to live personal lives without interference. Scholars today use the term "decisional autonomy." That means much the same thing as the "freedom to be let alone" that Brandeis proposed as a young man, expounded in dissent as an associate justice, and died fourteen years too soon to see the Court adopt in 1965. Brandeis conceived of privacy as a boundary between state authority and sheltered domains of personal life where government did not belong.

Within those domains, privacy stood for freedom to act on our choices without need for approval from society or state. We could form ill-advised friendships, read deplorable books, enjoy indecent liaisons, patronize establishments of low repute, live by unorthodox principles or none at all.

This was the privacy that the *Griswold* court enshrined as a constitutional right, a declaration of independence with undercurrents of "none of your business" and "don't tread on me." It was also, it must be said, a rich man's vision of privacy, confident in the power of individuals to work their will on the world. For Roe, ground down by poverty, self-sufficiency could be a mirage. It was a great deal easier to form an intent than to carry it out.

Griswold introduced privacy as binding precedent, holding that government had no business peering into the marital bedroom. When the Griswold doctrine begat Roe v. Wade, women of childbearing age attained a power of decision that history had not afforded them before. With reliable access to birth control and abortion, sex and procreation became separate choices. Women gained control over life-changing events that had simply happened, ready or not, to their mothers and grandmothers. These were liberating developments in the fullest sense of the word. Women could decide when and whether to try to conceive a child, and change their minds from month to month. If a pregnancy threatened their health or well-being, they could end it.

That is, to put the point more carefully, some women could do those things.

(Poorly) Disguised Intent

The maddening fact about Roe's plight is that anyone else in her shoes, any woman in America, would have needed only the slenderest of means to carry out her intent. A part-time paycheck, a money jar or a debit card with \$300 or \$400 in the bank would have transformed Roe's life at that moment. Roe, by the case record, had no access to such resources.

The U.S. Supreme Court offered no remedy. By a vote of 6 to 3, the majority in *Maher v. Roe*¹¹³ upheld the state regulations. Edward Maher, the commissioner of social services, acknowledged that the regulations were designed to "discourage" abortion, but he justified them in the name of public health, not moral compulsion. Roe's lawyers argued, and the court did not dispute, that the state's financial boycott was a ban on abortion in all but name for those who had no other source of funds.

The majority opinion did not suggest much serious reflection on that point. The Court stuck to a formal distinction between direct state interference with a guaranteed right, which had not happened here, and conduct that the Court described, circuitously, as "state encouragement of alternative activity consonant with legislative policy." By "alternative activity" the Court meant that the plaintiffs would carry their babies to term. By "encouragement" it meant, as it

acknowledged, that cutting off funds could lawfully close all doors to an abortion for some women.

This appeared to leave the Court in an embarrassing bind, having acknowledged that Roe and others had been deprived of a fundamental right. It chose, therefore, to discount the burden that Connecticut inflicted on the indigent. Its understanding of cause and effect and consequence in the observable world might charitably be called incomplete. The Court reasoned, variously, that Roe's indigence—and therefore the harm she suffered—was not the state's fault ("neither created nor in any way affected by the Connecticut regulation"); that zeroing the budget for exactly one disfavored medical procedure does not count as "unduly burdensome"; that notwithstanding Roe's complete financial dependence, her guaranteed right to choose "implies no limitation on State's authority to make a value judgment favoring childbirth over abortion and to implement that judgment by the allocation of public funds"; and an unfortunate echo of Marie Antoinette in the suggestion that Connecticut's budget choice does not diminish Roe's alternative to seek "private abortion services."

The Court's allergy to constitutional analysis of the government's spending power is understandable on its own terms. The justices may have reason to fear that constitutional review of state spending choices would bring a bottomless expansion of workload, a dearth of principled methods to draw the lines, an incursion into the proper function of the political branches, a blurring of legal and policy questions, and so on.

The fact remains, though, that the Court is left to defend the unattractive proposition that government may use the coercive power to withhold state spending from the most financially insecure citizens in order to to accomplish the same end that the state is forbidden to write into law. The Court is likewise wedded to a proposition that would not survive an introductory class on taxation or property. The Court's reasoning leaves it no choice but to claim, as a general matter, that government has no role in the distribution of wealth and property in America. Lobbyists for the rich spend hundreds of millions of dollars to influence the language of tax rates, exemptions, carry overs and subsidies; the allocation of scarce rights on public lands and within electronic spectrums; the laws of inheritance; the finer points of trade policy; the permitting of construction and renovation and zoning; and too many other examples to name. Government does not exert sole control over any part of our economic life, but its unique powers of compulsion and its monopoly on the supply of money, among many other policy instruments, allow it to play as large or small a role as it chooses.

As for the line-drawing problem, it is probably not as hard in every case as the justices may fear, least of all in the one we speak of here. Connecticut wrote a budget of zero for exactly one, disfavored, politically controversial medical procedure in the close aftermath of a landmark decision that gave Fourteenth Amendment privacy protection to personal choice about exactly the same procedure.

Expansion of the Franchise

The success of Connecticut's gambit helped inspire a similar, but stricter effort to starve abortion of resources, this time from Congress. The Hyde Amendment, 114 named for principal sponsor Rep. Henry Hyde, remains in effect today. It prohibits the use of federal Medicaid funds for abortions unless the pregnancy threatens the *life* of the mother. Medical necessity or threats to her own health do not suffice. The Court upheld the law's constitutionality in *Harris v. McRae*, 115 ruling again that withdrawal of funding placed "no governmental obstacle in the path of a woman who chooses to terminate her pregnancy." The Court repeated its prior assertion that the new law did not burden a woman's privacy interest. Her poverty did that, and a destitute woman had no "constitutional entitlement to the financial resources to avail herself of the full range of protected choices."

Taken together, the Court's holdings in the Connecticut case and on the Hyde Amendment drew the first brushstrokes of a new "poverty exception" to the law of procreative privacy, parallel to the one we described in our treatment of policing and distribution of social benefits.

The state and federal laws, blessed by the high court, leave intact the freedom to choose an abortion in affluent communities, but compel other women to carry unwanted—or dangerous—pregnancies to term. Justice Brennan took up this argument in a dissent that, if present politics are any indication, is many years away from carrying the Court. The Hyde Amendment, Brennan wrote, was a "transparent attempt by the Legislative Branch to impose" the moral and social preferences of the majority on "a sensitive and iintimate decision that the Constitution entrusts to the individual." More troubling, he wrote, "the Hyde Amendment does not foist that majoritarian viewpoint with equal measure upon everyone in our Nation, rich and poor alike; rather, it imposes that viewpoint only upon that segment of our society which, because of its position of political powerlessness, is least able to defend its privacy rights from the encroachments of state-mandated morality." ¹¹⁶

At last count, three-fifths of women covered by Medicaid and aged fifteen to forty-four live in states where Medicaid covers abortion only in cases of life-endangerment, rape, or incest. How many the fifty states, only seventeen provide Medicaid coverage for abortions in cases of medical necessity that falls short of life-threatening risk; seven fully fund elective abortions that are known as "nontherapeutic" procedures. Another way to say the same thing is that only seven states give practical support for poor women to enjoy the same constitutional right to decisional autonomy that is guaranteed to more affluent ones.

Establishing a Framework for Reform

Laws and norms that safeguard privacy in the United States do not work for poor people, racial minorities, or otherwise disfavored groups. As practiced in contemporary America, surveillance leaves them open to arbitrary and encompassing intrusions that are seldom if ever inflicted upon society at large.

Why this is the case—the question of intent—is beyond the scope of this report. The systems we have examined—public safety and social welfare—are created and supported by many well-intentioned people in good faith. They need not be malicious by design, however, to have harmful effects. Cybernetic theorist Stafford Beer's maxim that "the purpose of a system is what it does" is instructive in this regard. It's not sufficient to dismiss the significant harms of our policing and welfare systems as unfortunate side-effects. For one thing, a model that blames every harm on righteous accident cannot plausibly cover all the abuses we have documented here. Some of of the harshest surveillance measures are features, not bugs, in the system. Discriminatory surveillance and control are not epiphenomenal to the project of providing for the poor; they are purposeful aspects of its design. And their persistence is a political choice.

Addressing the disparate harms of surveillance means developing a more capacious concept of "privacy" that is attentive to the experience of those who live beyond its practical reach.

Some of our finest thinkers on surveillance have cabined themselves off from facts on the ground in unfamiliar neighborhoods.

Some of our finest thinkers on surveillance have cabined themselves off from facts on the ground in unfamiliar neighborhoods. Inattention to the experiences of non-white, non-male, and non-rich people produces embarrassing results, even in otherwise rigorous work. In a critique of Daniel Solove's influential *Taxonomy of Privacy*, for example, Ann Bartow faults him for reducing the harms of surveillance to a feeling of "discomfort" and "unease." A similar failure of imagination is suggested by James P. Nehf's assertions that "privacy is seldom a matter of life and death" and that "most of the injuries caused by the misuse of data in modern society are not particularly embarrassing or emotionally disturbing." As we have tried to demonstrate, arbitrary government intrusions in the terrains of East New York or Chicago's West Side are routinely accompanied by humiliation, physical force, the risk of a lethal encounter, or crushing financial pressure.

Traditional thinking about privacy rights has not addressed the practical limits of its reach. The trouble with the right to privacy as the catchall concept is that it imagines the bearer of such a right "as a self-determining, unencumbered individual, a being connected to others only by choice." The gentleman in that picture bears no resemblance to the more typical targets of police and welfare surveillance that we have encountered in these pages. The presumption of self-sufficiency in the asserted right "to be let alone" is not germane to men and women whose lives are defined by poverty and interdependence. 122 "Man's Castle," without a castle, is no shelter.

When privacy is conceived as an abstract, egocentric right, it becomes difficult to defend against invocations of necessity to protect important interests of society at large. As Gilliom notes, "new surveillance initiatives are almost always in pursuit of broad social goods like reducing crime, drug use, or welfare fraud," against which "the lonely and selfish claim to privacy just can't stand up." Those interests are overused to justify surveillance, but they are real.

Likewise, the ostensible tradeoffs of privacy and security are frequently misconceived. Not for nothing does the Fourth Amendment begin with the words, "The right of the people to be secure...." Deprivations of privacy and security tend to walk in lockstep among poor and marginalized populations under surveillance. As we have seen, policing can instill terror; surveillance can ruin lives. When we speak of privacy and security, we would do well to ask: privacy *for whom*, and security *against whom*?

These are questions and problems that the judicial branch is unsuited to resolve. The U.S. Supreme Court's forthcoming decision in *Carpenter* may or may not mark a break from decades of sterile Fourth Amendment analysis, much of it based on risible presumptions of fact about the privacy we expect and the privacy we "voluntarily" choose to waive. In broader perspective, the Court will not and arguably should not become the engine of fundamental reform in this space. Within any foreseeable future, the Court's majority will not discover a constitutional right to privacy that is robust enough to address the abuses we have described here.

Some legal scholars hold out hope for progress by way of a doctrine against what are known as "unconstitutional conditions." ¹²³ The doctrine states, in short, that government may not require anyone to cede a constitutional right in exchange for a public benefit. ¹²⁴ That might be a powerful weapon of reform if the Court were not committed to sidestepping its implications. As we have seen, the Court distinguishes fundamentally between "direct state interference with a protected activity" and a "mere *refusal to subsidize* a protected activity" (emphasis added). The Court acknowledged in *Goldberg v. Kelly* (1970) that "forces not within the control of the poor contribute to their poverty. ¹²⁵ It accepted in *Harris v. McRae* that indigence creates an obstacle, sometimes even insuperable, to the assertion of certain rights. ¹²⁶ The majority of justices, however, firmly decline to take the next logical step. There is no constitutional restraint against stripping a citizen of the financial means to exercise a guaranteed right. (Recall that *Mayer v. Roe* the

state wrote a new regulation to *remove* covered medical care if provided in connection with an abortion.) Medicaid and welfare spending rules can close the door to abortion in poor communities as tightly as if the procedure were a crime. The Court interprets that financial leverage as a neutral subsidy choice, implicating no constitutional right. As the majority reiterated in *DeShaney v. Winnebago* (1989), "the Due Process Clauses generally confer no affirmative right to governmental aid, even where such aid may be necessary to secure life, liberty, or property interests of which the government itself may not deprive the individual."¹²⁷

We are not opposed to carefully chosen litigation. We root for the good guys and rely on them to think carefully about the risks of an adverse decision. We predict, even so, that politics and policy will have to carry the main burdens of reform. That is as should be. Americans do not define our social compact by the barest minimum compliance with the Constitution. We express our values and priorities—our purpose, Beers might say—in acts of choice. The federal government, for all its solicitude for the rich, still offers support to the disabled, the elderly, and the unemployed alongside its gifts to real estate developers and hedge fund managers. A majority of voting-age Americans hold protection of the defenseless as a core value. That sense of justice, so innate that we display it in early childhood, can be marshaled in the cause of surveillance reform.

There is room in a just society, as Dorothy Roberts has put it, for "not only the negative proscription against government coercion, but also the affirmative duty of government to protect the individual's personhood from degradation and to facilitate the processes of choice and self-determination." Defining appropriate boundaries here is no small task, but a right to privacy that covers the poor and disfavored will need to explore the terrain.

One important precondition of reform, in our view, is an *intersectional* approach to analysis, goal-setting, and policy instruments.¹²⁹ This is not an empty slogan. Defining a universal right, if we want it to mean something practical, relies on a clear understanding of the particulars. Lawmakers and policy advocates are likelier to achieve the results they intend if they ask how any given proposal would interact with the real-world conditions of the rich and poor alike, man as well as woman, white as well as black, Christian as well as Muslim. Absent explicit attention to the disparate impact of surveillance tools, the liberal conception of general privacy not only leaves the disfavored behind, but also is likelier to fail on its own terms. The Fourth Amendment, to put the point lightly, already does a fine job of protecting white suburban men from stop-and-frisk and klieg lights aimed into their homes. We will have to think harder about how to bring that security to the urban poor.

Initiatives such as the Color of Surveillance delegation, the Stop LAPD Spying Coalition, and the Movement for Black Lives (M4BL) are already engaged in a version of intersectional politics. The M4BL platform, which covers a far broader landscape, includes a demand for an end to the mass surveillance of black communities, and the end to the use of

technologies that criminalize and target their communities (including IMSI catchers, drones, body cameras, and predictive policing software). ¹³⁰ The platform calls for reforms at the federal, state and local levels to address the specific harms of those tools and practices. Similarly, the Stop LAPD Spying Coalition describes itself as "committed to promoting and defending the human rights of multiple, interconnected groups of people, including but not limited to immigrants, youth, African Americans, Latinas, Muslims, LGBT communities, Indigenous and First Nation People, and all oppressed and marginalized communities."

Some reformers seek support from the privileged by portraying the unprivileged as test subjects for oppressive surveillance that may one day expand into the population at large. The argument is a well-intended effort to build a common sense of risk, but we believe it is a mistake. While it is true that aggressive new forms of are sometimes normalized over time—drones built for warfare overseas were repurposed to photograph migrants on the border, then used overhead at anti-Trump protests—too much is made of technology creep. The worst of the abuses we describe in this report are vanishingly unlikely to spill into whiter, richer, more privileged precincts where citizens have the power to fight back. There is no sense pretending otherwise, and no need: gross abuse of state power demands our attention whether or not it reaches us personally.

There is no sense pretending otherwise, and no need: gross abuse of state power demands our attention whether or not it reaches us personally.

An intersectional approach begins by observing the tangible effects of surveillance on the lives of real people. What disquiets us as we look ahead is the strong potential of new technologies, networked and integrated with the ones we have, to compound the harms of unequal treatment with new burdens on those citizens least capable of bearing them.

Consider the potential impact of "Big Data," a term that is more often invoked than explained. Big Data is shorthand for the marriage of sophisticated new computational techniques with inexpensive storage and off-the-shelf hardware that is faster and more capable than multi-million-dollar supercomputers from just a few years ago. Big Data offers even a mid-sized company the realistic prospect of acquiring and manipulating data sets on a national scale. For the U.S. government, which can buy just about any commercial data, collect a great deal more on its own, and then share large chunks of it with state and local authorities, there is no obvious limit. Artificial intelligence and machine learning spot patterns in data sets that no human could discern in a lifetime's work. These capabilities offer great potential for good. They also provide the building blocks of the most consequential new surveillance machine since the smartphone.

In application, Big Data techniques have already begun to amplify the disparate harms of surveillance in disfavored neighborhoods. Algorithmic analysis of historical crime data has begun a trend toward "predictive policing," an aggressive focus on hypothetical future crime that existed only in science fiction until recently. Pouring law enforcement resources into historically over-policed communities, where the once-fashionable "broken windows" philosophy led to thousands of arrests for minor infractions, allows past injustice to define present policy. In Chicago, police have also mined Facebook and other social networks to identify individuals they judge to be at high risk of committing or becoming victims of gun violence. Even if these correlations sometimes prove out, the concentration of law enforcement power in "at risk" communities will reinforce the poisonous effects of historic biases. It aims to preempt bad acts by a small minority by subjecting all residents to aggressive law enforcement intrusions on the basis of their associations, demographics, and geography. Policy makers should give careful thought to that punitive impact on the blameless majority, which is exactly akin to the central grievance of the colonists against King George. As noted above, New York's experiment with stop and frisk discovered firearms in 1.5 percent of its searches, many or most never used in a crime, at the cost of millions of searches that made up the other 98.5 percent. There is considerable risk that machine learning techniques, when applied to a statistical record of unequal policing, will reproduce that bias in the guise of neutral science. Prejudice embedded in computer code will be an exceptionally difficult question for lay policy makers to judge. Hamid Khan, the campaign coordinator of Stop LAPD Spying, has adapted an old programming aphorism to describe this risk: "It's racism in, racism out."

Two Guiding Principles for Further Research and Advocacy

Mitigating or preventing the harms of abusive surveillance may call for policies that are not typically considered under the rubric of privacy. Below we sketch two lines of further research and advocacy. Our purpose is not to write a comprehensive agenda. Our intent is to invite policy makers and privacy researchers into a conversation that takes disparities of power seriously in all its dimensions.

Meaningful Accountability for Racialized Policing

For three years, our country has immersed itself in long needed soul searching about policing and punishment. Black Lives Matter and allied groups have persuaded a growing number of cities and states to create more stringent measures of police accountability. Many members of the white majority public have come to understand that disproportionate police attention and violence are real in the places where black men and women live and work. For the first time in American history, a significant number of white people see this moral calamity for what it is. Similarly, the Sanctuary movement has built support for measures that protect undocumented residents from manifestly unjust applications of immigration rules by decoupling local policing from the federal deportation system. Attention to the broader equities,

for example, might discourage surveillance and arrest of victims who arrive at the courthouse to testify about domestic abuse.

Here again, an intersectional approach counsels us to pay close attention to the particular and overlapping harms of law enforcement overreach in communities of color. Privacy advocates will find much to learn from the Movement for Black Lives, Million Hoodies Movement for Justice, Black Youth Project 100, and others. That connection to our work is obvious.

The broader agenda of this coalition ranges far afield of surveillance and privacy.¹³¹ The coalition has urgent equities of its own, some of them involving stakes of life and death. In their totality, however, the changes sought by advocates for racial justice aspire to reduce the scale and intensity of conflict with police. From a privacy advocate's point of view, any progress there would be a powerful force for restraint of the most intrusive forms of search, arrest and questioning. We think of it as a surveillance dividend on proposals that might otherwise seem unrelated.

Given the disposition of the current federal government, the best prospects for law enforcement reform emerge at the local and state levels. There, prosecutors have wide discretion on the disposition of nonviolent and other petty crimes. Local governments have leeway in cooperation with increasingly aggressive Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) authorities. ¹³² Cities may likewise review with fresh eyes their use of gang databases that are spilling over with black and Latino residents without any substantial oversight of their methods and evidence. ¹³³ Local and state governments control their own criminal laws as well, offering them an opportunity to reconsider the enormous impact of drug possession laws on prison populations. They have an opportunity to reconsider the enormous impact of drug possession laws on prison populations. Interactions with police over suspicion of minor, non-violent crime accounts for the largest share of hostile intrusions upon the bodily autonomy of the poor.

The state of our national debate about racialized justice has likewise opened a space for conversation about the limits of policing as a catchall response to violence, mental health crises, and drug use in our cities. Many law enforcement authorities agree that they are being asked to do too much. "What police have been forced to do in this country is perform triage," said Eugene O'Donnell, a professor at the John Jay College of Criminal Justice in New York and a former cop and prosecutor. ¹³⁴ Having failed, as a society, to mitigate the cumulative impact of severe inequality, racial bias, underfunded schools and historically high rates of substance abuse and mental illness, we have left police departments holding the bag. Police are not social workers; they are men and women empowered to resolve conflict and enforce order with violence if they judge it necessary. They have neither the training nor resources to perform the roles

that have fallen upon them by default. People with guns should not be our first responders, nor often the last, to the symptoms of poverty, mental illness, or addiction. Any substantial improvement along these lines would radically reduce the burdens of unequal surveillance. Without progress on the former, the latter will be a lot harder to address.

Building a Welfare System That Respects the Humanity of Its Beneficiaries

In her forthcoming book *Automating Inequality: How High-Tech Tools Profile, Police, and Punish the Poor*, Virginia Eubanks proposes to replace America's means-tested welfare system with a guaranteed universal basic income. ¹³⁵ The idea of an unconditional stipend, akin to Social Security and Medicare, remains far out of step with the present climate in Washington, although it does enjoy a surprising diversity of political support. ¹³⁶ It offers a useful perspective, however, on a principal source of state surveillance power. Suppose, by way of thought experiment, that every American had a guaranteed threshold of income, sufficient to support the bare necessities of food, clothing, shelter and medical care. Would something along those lines make a difference for privacy? Surely it would. Even a very modest foundation of financial security would strip welfare functionaries of the power to force their way into a beneficiary's personal relationships and secrets. If welfare were more like agricultural price supports, that is, social benefits in the United States would resemble the ideal proposed by Eubanks: "no drug-testing, scrutiny of your parenting, or financial surveillance." Support without conditions "assumes that poor and working-class people know best how to spend their money and care for their families."

It is unorthodox, to put it mildly, to speak of economic and social changes of this magnitude in the name of privacy. It is hard to deny, on the other hand, that our national experience with means-tested support is incompatible with a meaningful right to privacy and human dignity. We are unable to imagine a guide for caseworkers that could teach them to respect personal boundaries while burrowing into the financial, romantic, and medical secrets of applicants. The authors of this paper are not of one mind about the merits of a universal stipend writ large, but we are entirely agreed on this: it would remove at one stroke what is arguably the federal government's most unjustly burdensome form of domestic surveillance.

It is hard to deny, on the other hand, that our national experience with means-tested support is incompatible with a meaningful right to privacy and human dignity.

A universal child allowance might be an effective interim step, on its own terms and as a window into the surveillance effects of welfare. The Century Foundation's Rediscovering Government Initiative has produced essential research¹³⁷ on the beneficial impact of this allowance on child poverty. In the privacy sphere, any unconditional entitlement would break down walls that divide a stigmatized "beneficiary class" from the rest of society, and therefore chip away at support for overweening surveillance in that community.

The strongest connection of privacy and financial support was suggested by the story, told earlier in this report, of the pseudonymous *Roe* fought and lost her abortion case in the U.S. Supreme Court. The state used its financial power to thwart her exercise of a constitutionally guaranteed choice, and the Court went along. An intersectional approach to privacy would consider how that narrative might have changed if Roe had not been obliged to rely on the same hostile bureaucracy to feed her child and provide basic medical care.

Conclusion

We are indebted in this report to many more thinkers and advocates than we have cited or have room to name. Many of them have been working at the intersections of privacy, inequality, poverty, race, and surveillance for decades. These voices, many of them named in our footnotes, deserve a wider hearing in our public discourse about surveillance reform.

If nothing else, we intend this report as a provocation to our fellow privacy and civil liberties advocates. We ask you to consider the implications for your work, empirical and conceptual, of the grossly disparate burdens of surveillance across lines of race and wealth and power. When you think about the scope of state power, have you taken sufficient account of its routine abuse? The authors believe as strongly as ever in privacy as a foundational requirement of self-government and personal freedom. What we do not believe is that a universal approach to surveillance policy is sufficient to reach its goals.

Notes

- 1. Philip Bump, "The facts about stop-and-frisk in New York City," *Washington Post*, September 26, 2016, http://wapo.st/2wfmEMG.
- 2. For previous symposia on these issues, see Hannah Emple and Aleta Sprague, "In Poverty, Under Surveillance," Open Technology Institute, December 17, 2013, https://www.newamerica.org/asset-building/the-ladder/in-poverty-no-privacy-2/; "The Color of Surveillance: Government Monitoring of American Immigrants" Georgetown Law School Center on Privacy and Technology, June 22, 2017, https://www.law.georgetown.edu/news/web-stories/color-of-surveillance-immigrants.cfm.
- 3. This is not a recent development. The argument dates at least to Samuel Warren and Louis Brandeis, "The Right to

Privacy," Harvard Law Review 4, no. 5 (1890).

- 4. Moxie Marlinspike, "Why 'I Have Nothing to Hide' Is the Wrong Way to Think about Surveillance," Wired, June 13, 2013, http://bit.ly/2haLs1m.
- 5. The Kaiser Family Foundation reported the number as 55.3 million in 2015. See "Total Number of Medicare Beneficiaries," https://www.kff.org/medicare/state-indicator/total-medicare-beneficiaries.
- 6. See Medicare.gov, Eligibility and Premium Calculator, https://www.medicare.gov/eligibilitypremiumcalc/.
- 7. Khiara Bridges, "Privacy Rights and Public Families," *Harvard Journal of Law and Gender* 34 (September 13, 2011): 113-74, https://ssrn.com/abstract=1926757.
- 8. Robin Collin and Robert Collin, "Are the Poor Entitled to Privacy?" Harvard Blackletter Journal 8 (1991): 189-93, and Ronald Bacigal, "Some Observations and Proposals on the Nature of the Fourth Amendment," Washington Law Review 46, no. 4 (1978): 541-42.
- 9. W. Samuel Warren and Louis Brandeis, "The Right to Privacy," Harvard Law Review 4, no. 5 (1890): 193-220.
- 10. Neil M. Richards has compellingly argued that Brandeis's later writing on the First Amendment (implicitly) repudiate the notion of a robust tort for privacy—focusing instead on how "privacy of thought and private discussion" (intellectual privacy) are preconditions for freedom of expression. Neil Richards, "The Puzzle of Brandeis, Privacy, and Speech," *Vanderbilt Law Review* 63, no. 5 (2010): 1295–352.
- 11. Brandeis and Warren's argument influenced state courts to recognize a common law right to privacy. By the middle of the twentieth century, most states had recognized four privacy torts: (1) intrusion upon seclusion, (2) public disclosure of embarrassing private facts, (3) publicity that places a person in a false light in the public eye, and (4) commercial appropriation of a person's name or likeness. This piece will not address tort privacy in much detail, in part because offers little protection to the poor. As Michele Gilman writes, "The limits of the common law for securing privacy for the poor can be traced to its roots. The right to be left alone was conceived to protect society's elites (such as Warren and Brandeis) from the glare of public scrutiny. It was grounded in property law conceptions; people 'own' their own identity and should be able to decide how they present themselves to the world." See: Michele Gilman, "The Class Differential in Privacy Law," *Brooklyn Law Review* 77, no. 4 (November 2012): 1389–445.
- 12. Olmstead v. United States, 277 U.S. 438 (1928).
- 13. The Court would accept this interpretation in Katz v. United States, 389 U.S. 347 (1967).
- 14. Olmstead v. United States, 277 U.S. 438 (1928) (Brandeis dissenting opinion).
- 15. *Griswold v. Connecticut*, 381 U.S. 479 (1965). Finding shapes in these shadows, a form of reasoning by interpolation, was a controversial technique among legal scholars, even before it led the Court to find a constitutional right to abortion eight years later.
- 16. Eisenstadt v. Baird, 405 U.S. 438 (1972).
- 17. Roe v. Wade, 410 U.S. 113 (1973).
- 18. Lawrence v. Texas, 539 U.S. 558 (2003). The ruling in Lawrence was predated by centuries of police terror in LGBTQ communities. Into the twenty-first century, the relationships of gay and lesbian Americans were regularly criminalized by state laws, such as those in Texas. Lawrence was a victory, but it has not ended the police scrutiny and discrimination

- against queer communities, especially working-class queer communities. See Christy Mallory, Amira Hasenbush, and Brad Sears, "Discrimination and Harassment by Law Enforcement Officers in the LGBT Community," Williams Institute, March 2015, https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/LGBT-Discrimination-and-Harassment-in-Law-Enforcement-March-2015.pdf.
- 19. For example, the court ruled in Roe that the state's compelling interest in preventing abortion and protecting the life of the mother outweighs a mother's personal autonomy after the point of fetal "viability." See: *Roe v. Wade*, 410 U.S. 113 (1973).
- 20. Stanley v. Georgia, 394 US 557 (1969).
- 21. Some scholars believe *Whalen v. Roe*, 429 U.S. 589 (1977), *Nixon v. Administrator of General Services* 433 U.S. 425 (1977), and *NASA v. Nelson*, 562 U.S. 134 (2011) confer such a right, and some U.S. Circuit Courts of Appeal have agreed. The majority in NASA acknowledged that the Constitution has "referred broadly to a constitutional privacy interest in avoiding disclosure of personal matters." Justices Scalia, joined by Justice Thomas, wrote in his concurring opinion: "A federal constitutional right to 'informational privacy' does not exist."
- 22. Fair Credit Reporting Act of 1970, 15 U.S.C. § 1681, https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/1681.
- 23. Privacy Act of 1974, 5 U.S.C. § 552a, https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/5/552a.
- 24. Financial Services Modernization Act of 1999, 113 Stat. 1338,http://legislink.org/us/stat-113-1338.
- 25. Children's Online Privacy Protection Act of 1998, 15 U.S.C. §§ 6501—6506, https://www.law.cornell.edu/uscode/text/15/6501.
- 26. The Universal Declaration of Human Rights, for example, calls for freedom from "arbitrary interference with [a person's] privacy, family, home or correspondence." Other attempts define privacy as the defense of "human dignity and individuality" (Edward J. Bloustein, "Privacy as an aspect of human dignity: An answer to Dean Prosser," *NYU Law Review* 39 [1964]: 991); as the right of individuals "to determine for themselves when, how, and to what extent information about them is communicated to others" (Alan F. Westin, Privacy and Freedom [New York: Atheneum, 1967]); as a "limitation of others' access to an individual" (Ruth Gavison, "Privacy and the Limits of Law," *Yale Law Journal* 89, no. 3 [1980]: 421–71); as a precondition for intimacy and community (Julie Inness, Privacy, Intimacy, and Isolation [New York: Oxford University Press, 1992], 56, 58); and as "freedom not to have one's life too totally determined by a progressively more normalizing state" (Jed Rubenfeld, "The Right of Privacy," *Harvard Law Review* 102 [1989]: 784).
- 27. Karl N. Llewellyn, "Some Realism About Realism—Responding to Dean Pound," Harvard Law Review 44 (1931): 1222.
- 28. Malkia Cyril, "We Are the Color of Freedom: To Win Migrant Rights, Demand Digital Sanctuary," presentation at Color of Surveillance Conference, Georgetown Law Center, June 22, 2017, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=o95iyQt31zs.
- 29. Christian Parenti, *The Soft Cage: Surveillance in America, From Slavery to the War on Terrol*(New York: Basic Books, 2004).
- 30. Ethan Chiel, "New York City has been shining surveillance lights on its black population for the last 300 years," *Splinternews*, May 19, 2016, http://bit.ly/2x4WoSh.
- 31. Responses to the lights were mixed but trended toward anger and fear. Some residents welcome the new visibility, seeing the spotlights as an effective deterrent against crime. Others have complained that the lights are dehumanizing

and make it difficult to sleep. "These lights are on all night long," a tenant told the *Canarsie Courier*. "And the generators are loud and vibrating." Another resident wrote on Instagram, "I'm sure they have their purpose, but it doesn't make being blinded by a super bright spotlight flooding the whole house overnight any less horrible." See Tess McRae "Floodlights at Bayview: Godsend or Burden?" *Canarsie Courier*, February 2, 2015,

http://www.canarsiecourier.com/news/2015-02-05/Other_News/Floodlights_At_BayviewGodsend_Or_Burden.html; Browniec, "Tonight's lighting provided by the NYPD," *Instagram*, March 3, 2016,https://www.instagram.com/p/BChZr51qpPL/.

- 32. Olmstead v. United States, 277 U.S. 438 (1928).
- 33. Katz v. United States, 389 U.S. 347 (1967).
- 34. "The Fourth Amendment's Third Way," *Harvard Law Review* 120, no. 6 (April, 2007): 1627–629, https://harvardlawreview.org/wp-content/uploads/pdfs/fourth amendments third way.pdf.
- 35. William Stuntz, "Distribution of Fourth Amendment Privacy," Washington Law Review 67 (1999): 1265–272, http://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/gwlr67&div=63&id=&page=.
- 36. Fourth Amendment law treats passengers on subways and buses the same as pedestrians on the street. See Florida v. Bostick, 501 U.S. 429 (1991).
- 37. Jackie Ward, "Hidden Microphones Exposed as Part of Government Surveillance Program in the Bay Area," CBS SF Bay Area, May 13, 2016, http://sanfrancisco.cbslocal.com/2016/05/13/hidden-microphones-exposed-as-part-of-government-surveillance-program-in-the-bay-area/.
- 38. Zurcher v. Stanford Daily, 436 U.S. 547 (1978); O'Connor v. Ortega, 480 U.S. 709 (1987).
- 39. The area immediately surrounding one's home has Fourth Amendment protection if it qualifies as curtilage." Porches and enclosed yards, which are associated with "intimate" home-like activities, usually qualify. See: *United States v. Dunn*, 480 U.S. 294 (1987); *California v. Ciraolo*, 476 U.S. 207 (1986).
- 40. See definition at Cornell's Legal Information Institute, https://www.law.cornell.edu/wex/curtilage.
- 41. David Reichbach, "The Home Not the Homeless: What the Fourth Amendment Has Historically Protected and Where the Law Is Going after Jones," *University of San Francisco Law Review* 47 (Fall 2012): 377–98,

http://docplayer.net/39115980-The-homeless-are-essentially-unprotected-from-government.html; Lindsay Gus, "The Forgotten Residents: Defining the Fourth Amendment House to the Detriment of the Homeless," *University of Chicago Legal Forum* 2016, art. 20 (2016): 769–808,http://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi? article=1582&context=uclf.

- 42. *United States v. Jones*, 565 U.S. 400 (2012). Although police obtained a warrant to begin the GPS tracking, they far exceeded its terms.
- 43. Adam Liptak, "How a Radio Shack Robbery Could Spur a New Era in Digital Privacy" New York Times, November 27, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/11/27/us/politics/supreme-court-fourth-amendment-privacy-cellphones.html.
- 44. Christopher Slobogin, "The Poverty Exception to the Fourth Amendment," *Florida Law Review* 55 (2003): 391–412, http://bit.ly/2i5PF85.
- 45. Kami Simmons, "Future of the Fourth Amendment: The Problem with Privacy, Poverty and Policing," *University of Maryland Law Journal of Race, Religion, Gender and Class* 14, no. 2 (2015): 240–72,

http://digitalcommons.law.umaryland.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1236&context=rrgc.

- 46. William J. Stuntz, "The Distribution of Fourth Amendment Privacy," *George Washington Law Review* 67 (June/August 1999): 1265.
- 47. Slobogin, "The Poverty Exception to the Fourth Amendment."
- 48. Andrew Taslitz, "Respect and the Fourth Amendment," *Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology* 94 (Fall 2003): 15–102, http://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7142&context=jclc.
- 49. Floyd v. City of New York, 959 F. Supp. 2d 540 (2013),http://www.nysd.uscourts.gov/cases/show.php? db=special&id=317.
- 50. Terry v. Ohio, 392 U.S. 1 (1968).
- 51. Intelligence agencies adapted the standard, in further attenuated form, to govern the selection of targets for electronic surveillance. In order to eavesdrop or read a person's mail, intelligence analysts needed "reasonable belief" that the target was a foreign national and that surveillance would yield useful intelligence.
- 52. Whren v. United States, 517 U.S. 806 (1996).
- 53. Jonathan Blanks, "Twenty years ago the Supreme Court effectively legalized racial profiling," Rare, June 10, 2016, http://rare.us/rare-news/race-in-america/twenty-years-ago-the-supreme-court-effectively-legalized-racial-profiling/.
- 54. William Stuntz, "Distribution of Fourth Amendment Privacy," Washington Law Review 67 (1999): 1265-272.
- 55. Illinois v. Wardlow, 528 U.S. 119 (2000).
- 56. The plaintiff's key witness in *Floyd*, Columbia law professor and criminologist Jeffrey Fagan, argued that those two factors—as they were understood by officers and the Department—did not satisfy the "language or jurisprudential meaning" of either *Terry* or *Wardlow*. "Second Supplemental Report of Jeffrey Fagan, Ph.D," https://ccrjustice.org/sites/default/files/assets/files/FaganSecondSupplementalReport.pdf.
- 57. Data scientists and journalists at The New Inquiry recently used historical crime data to generate an algorithmic "white collar crime heat map" of the sort regularly used by police departments to predict criminal activity in poor communities. They offered the enforcement tool to police departments across the country; they declined. See Brian Clifton, Sam Lavigne, and Francis Tseng, "White Collar Crime Risk Zones," *The New Inquiry*, April 25, 2017, at https://whitecollar.thenewinquiry.com/.
- 58. Reshaad Shirazi, "It's High Time to Dump the High Crime Area Factor," *Berkeley Journal of Criminal Law*21, no. 2 (2016): 76-110, http://scholarship.law.berkeley.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1108&context=bjcl.
- 59. DeRay McKesson et al., "Police Use of Force Policy Analysis," Campaign Zero, September 20, 2016, http://bit.ly/2vE8bsN.
- 60. "Stop and Frisk: The Human Impact," Center for Constitutional Rights, July 2012, https://ccrjustice.org/sites/default/files/attach/2015/08/the-human-impact-report.pdf.
- 61. Joseph Goldstein, "Judge Rejects New York's Stop-and-Frisk Policy," August 12, 2013, www.nytimes.com/2013/08/13/nyregion/stop-and-frisk-practice-violated-rights-judge-rules.html; Floyd v. City of New York, 959 F. Supp. 2d 540 (S.D.N.Y. 2013), https://ccrjustice.org/sites/default/files/assets/files/Floyd-Liability-Opinion-8-12-13.pdf.
- 62. Emily Badger, "12 years of data from New York City suggest stop-and-frisk wasn't that effective," Washington Post,

- August 21, 2014, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2014/08/21/12-years-of-data-from-new-york-city-suggest-stop-and-frisk-wasnt-that-effective/?utm term=.6b830de34ac7.
- 63. Al Baker, "Street Stops by the New York Police Have Plummeted," New York Times, May 30, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/05/30/nyregion/nypd-stop-and-frisk.html.
- 64. Sanchez v. Swyden, 464 F.3d 916 (2006), Plaintiffs-Appellants' Opening Brief. ("[A]II San Diego County residents who submit welfare applications . . . and are not suspected of fraud or ineligibility, are automatically enrolled in Project 100%.").
- 65. First Amended Complaint in *Sanchez v. County of San Diega* First Amended Complaint for Declaratory & Injunctive Relief, *Sanchez v. County of San Diega*, No. 00 CV-1467JM(JFS), 2003 WL 25655642 (S.D. Cal. March 10, 2003), aff'd, 464 F.3d 916 (9th Cir. 2006).
- 66. Wyman v. James 400 U.S. 309 (1971); Moore v. City of East Cleveland 431 U.S. 494 (1977).
- 67. Wyman v. James 400 U.S. 309 (1971); Sanchez v. County of San Diego 464 F.3d 916 (2006); Bowen v. Roy 476 U.S. 693 (1986).
- 68. Wyman v. James 400 U.S. 309 (1971).
- 69. Ian Vandewalker, "Taking the Baby Before It's Born: Termination of the Parental Rights of Women Who Use Illegal Drugs While Pregnant," *NYU Review of Law and Social Chang*e 32 (2008): 423–63,http://bit.ly/2wbdnpR.
- 70. Harris v. Mcrae 448 U.S. 297 (1980); Mahler v. Roe 431 U.S. 464 (1977); Dandridge v. Williams 397 U.S. 471 (1970).
- 71. Khiara Bridges, The Poverty of Privacy Rights (Stanford, California: Stanford University Press, 2017).
- 72. The anti-welfare politics of the 1980s and 1990s dehumanized the poor, literally, with common resort to animal metaphors. In March 1995, Florida Congressman John Mica held a sign on the floor of the House of Representatives that read "don't feed the alligators," comparing welfare recipients to the dangerous reptiles from his district who become dependent on "unnatural feeding and artificial care" by humans. Welfare, he submitted, had "upset the natural order." See John Mica, Statement to the House of Representatives, March 24, 1995, https://www.c-span.org/video/? c4499239/dont-feed-alligators.
- 73. Kaaryn Gustafson, "The criminalization of poverty," *Journal of Criminal Law and Criminology* 99, no. 3 (Spring 2009): 643–716, http://scholarlycommons.law.northwestern.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=7330&context=jclc.
- 74. Sanchez v. County of San Diego 464 F.3d 916 (2006).
- 75. Wyman v. James 400 U.S. 309 (1971).
- 76. Luis Aragon, the deputy DA in charge of Project 100%, acknowledged as much in his deposition. "I'm trying to imagine what rehabilitation would be," he testified. "Get off the couch. Get a job. I don't know." See Adam Liptak, "Full Constitutional Privacy for Some, but No Privacy for the Poor," *New York Times*, July 16, 2007, http://www.nytimes.com/2007/07/16/us/16bar.html.
- 77. This point was established law. The Ninth Circuit was comparing Sanchez to the probationer in *Griffin v. Wisconsin* 483 U.S. 868 (1987).
- 78. Sanchez v. County of San Diego, 464 F.3d 916 (2006).
- 79. Compare this to the 1970s, a very different time, when the Supreme Court had ruled that even a subtle implication of

threat during a Fourth Amendment search transforms "'consent'" into "no more than a pretext for . . . unjustified police intrusion." *Schneckloth v. Bustamonte*, 412 U.S. 218 (1973).

80. Sanchez v. County. of San Diego, 483 F.3d 965, 969 (9th Cir. 2007) (Pregerson, J., dissenting from the denial of rehearing en banc),

http://www.leagle.com/decision/20071448483F3d965_11443/SANCHEZ%20v.%20COUNTY%20OF%20SAN%20DIEGO.

- 81. Pratt v. Chicago Housing Authority, 848 F. Supp. 792 (N.D. III. 1994).
- 82. Gwen Ifill, "Clinton Asks Help on Police Sweeps in Public Housing," New York Times, April 17, 1994, http://www.nytimes.com/1994/04/17/us/clinton-asks-help-on-police-sweeps-in-public-housing.html.
- 83. Joe Tacopino, "New protocols end NYPD's 'Clean Halls' Program," *New York Post*, March 17, 2015, http://nypost.com/2015/03/17/new-protocols-end-nypds-clean-halls-program/.
- 84. Radley Balko, "Colorado housing officials invite cops to perform warrantless searches on poor people," Washington Post, June 7, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/the-watch/wp/2017/06/07/colorado-housing-officials-invite-copsto-perform-warrantless-searches-on-poor-people/.
- 85. Simon Davis-Cohen, "Footage of the Largest Gang Raid in NYPD History Reveals the Agency's Military-Style Tactics," *The Nation*, September 1, 2016, https://www.thenation.com/article/footage-of-the-largest-gang-raid-in-nypd-history-reveals-the-agencys-military-style-tactics/.
- 86. Josmar Trujillo, "Gang Raids and Our Addiction to 'Super Predators,'" *Huffington Post*, April 30, 2016, http://www.huffingtonpost.com/josmar-trujillo/gang-raids-and-our-addict b 9812696.html.
- 87. Jordan Woods, "Systemic Racial Bias and RICO's Application to Criminal Street and Prison Gangs," *Michigan Journal of Law and Race* 17, no. 2 (2012): 303–57, http://repository.law.umich.edu/mjrl/vol17/iss2/3.
- 88. Davis-Cohen, "Footage of the Largest Gang Raid in NYPD History Reveals the Agency's Military-Style Tactics," *The Nation*, September 1, 2016, https://www.thenation.com/article/footage-of-the-largest-gang-raid-in-nypd-history-reveals-the-agencys-military-style-tactics/.
- 89. "What Is a Gang? Definitions," National Institute of Justice, at https://www.nij.gov/topics/crime/gangs/pages/definitions.aspx.
- 90. K. Babe Howell, "Gang Policing: The Post Stop-and-Frisk Justification for Profile-Based Policing," *University of Denver Criminal Law Review*, September 21, 2015, https://academicworks.cuny.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi? referer=&httpsredir=1&article=1067&context=cl_pubs.
- 91. "Gang Membership as a Prosecution Enhancement," National Institute of Justice, https://nij.gov/topics/crime/gangs/Pages/prosecution.aspx.
- 92. Michele E. Gilman, "The Class Differential in Privacy Law," *Brooklyn Law Review* 77, no. 4 (2012): 1389–445, http://brooklynworks.brooklaw.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1140&context=blr.
- 93. Seeta Peña Gangadharan and Aleta Sprague, "Poor People Deserve Digital Privacy, Too," Slate, December 11, 2013, http://www.slate.com/blogs/future_tense/2013/12/11/low_income_people_forced_to_use_insecure_digital_systems_to_apply_1 94. John Gilliom, Overseers of the Poor: Surveillance, Resistance, and the Limits of Privacy (Chicago, Illinois: University of Chicago Press, 2001), 42.

- 95. Austin Sarat, "'The Law Is All Over': Power, Resistance, and the Legal Consciousness of the Welfare Poor," *Yale Journal of Law and the Humanities* 2, no. 2 (1990): 343–79,http://digitalcommons.law.yale.edu/yjlh/vol2/iss2/6.
- 96. Khiara Bridges, The Poverty of Privacy Rights (Stanford, Calif.: Stanford University Press, 2017).
- 97. Khiara Bridges, "Privacy Rights and Public Families," *Harvard Journal of Law and Gender* 113 (2011): 113–74, http://bit.ly/2wQhB3d.
- 98. Ibid.
- 99. Doriane Coleman, "Storming the Castle to Save the Children: The Ironic Costs of a Child Welfare Exception to the Fourth Amendment," *William and Mary Law Review* 47, no. 94 (2005): 413–540, http://scholarship.law.wm.edu/wmlr/vol47/iss2/3.
- 100. Tina Lee, Catching a Case: Inequality and Fear in New York City's Child Welfare System(New Brunswick, N.J.: Rutgers University Press, 2016); Diane DePanfilis, "Child Neglect: A Guide for Prevention, Assessment, and Intervention," U.S. Department for Health and Human Services Office on Child Abuse and Neglect, 2006,
- https://www.childwelfare.gov/pubPDFs/neglect.pdf.
- 101. Douglas J. Besharov, "Child Abuse Realities: Over-Reporting and Poverty," Virginia Journal of Social Policy and the Law 8, no. 1 (2001): 165–205, http://www.welfareacademy.org/pubs/childwelfare/childabuse_realities_00_fall.pdf.

 102. Wyman v. James, 400 U.S. 309 (1971) (Marshall dissent).
- 103. Leroy Pelton, "Welfare Discrimination and Child Welfare," *Ohio State Law Journa* 60, no. 4 (1999): 1479-492, https://kb.osu.edu/dspace/bitstream/handle/1811/65022/OSLJ_V60N4_1479.pdf; Elizabeth Bartholet, "The Racial Disproportionality Movement in Child Welfare: False Facts and Dangerous Directions," *Arizona Law Review* 51 (2009): 871-932, https://dash.harvard.edu/bitstream/handle/1/2887034/BartholetFinalDec2009.pdf?sequence=8.
- 104. John Kleinig and William C. Heffernan, *From Social Justice to Criminal Justice: Poverty and the Administration of Criminal Law* (New York, N.Y.: Oxford University Press, 2000).
- 105. Annette Ruth Appell, "Virtual Mothers and the Meaning of Parenthood," *University of Michigan Journal of Law Reform* 34, no. 2 (2000): 683–792, https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1712392.
- 106. Maren Dale, "Addressing the Underlying Issue of Poverty in Child-Neglect Cases," *American Bar Association*, April 10, 2014,
- https://apps.americanbar.org/litigation/committees/childrights/content/articles/spring 2014-0414-addressing-underlying-issue-poverty-child-neglect-cases. html.
- 107. Julia Isaacs, "A comparative perspective on public spending on children," *Brookings Center on Children and Families*, November 2009, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/2_comparative_perspective_isaacs.pdf 108. Peter Adamson, Child Well-being in Rich Countries: Innocenti Report Card 11 (New York: UNICEF Office of Research, 2013), https://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/pdf/rc11_eng.pdf.
- 109. "Across the 1985–2000 time period, the U.S. spent an average of 2.4 percent of GDP per child age 0–15 years, much less than the 9.6 percent median across the 20 OECD countries." Julia Isaacs, "A comparative perspective on public spending on children," Brookings Center on Children and Families, November 2009, https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/2 comparative perspective isaacs.pdf.

- 110. There were actually two plaintiffs in *Maher v. Roe* (appellees when they reached the high court). Neither, of course, was named Roe, a standard female pseudonym in court akin to "John Doe" for men. One plaintiff (or appellee, by the time she reached the high court) received the pseudonym, and the other went unnamed altogether.
- 111. Roe's co-plaintiff, designated "Poe," was sixteen years old. She had scraped together \$244, an enormous sum for her, and obtained an abortion, anticipating Medicaid reimbursement. The welfare department refused.
- 112. Brian Young, "Life before Roe: A Brief Survey of U.S. Abortion Law before the 1973 Decision," https://www.ewtn.com/library/PROLIFE/LIFBFROE.TXT.
- 113. Maher v. Roe, 432 U.S. 464 (1977).
- 114. Introduced by Henry Hyde (R-Illinois) in 1976, the amendment that bears his name restricts federal funding for abortion. Passed as part of the Department of Labor and Health, Education, and Welfare Appropriation Act of 1976, 94th Cong., 1st sess., 1976.
- 115. Harris v. McRae, 448 U.S. 297 (1980).
- 116. Harris v. McRae, 448 U.S. 297 (1980).
- 117. "An Overview of Abortion Laws," Guttmacher Institute, August 1, 2017,https://www.guttmacher.org/state-policy/explore/overview-abortion-laws.
- 118. Black and feminist legal theorists have made this critique most forcefully. See for example Dorothy Roberts, "Punishing Drug Addicts Who Have Babies: Women of Color, Equality, and the Right of Privacy," University of Pennsylvania Law School, Faculty Scholarship Paper 1370, 1991,
- http://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/faculty_scholarship/1370; Kimberle Crenshaw, "Mapping the margins: Intersectionality, identity politics, and violence against women of color," *Stanford Law Review* 43, no. (July 1991): 1241–299.
- 119. Ann Bartow, "A Feeling of Unease About Privacy Law," University of Pennsylvania Law Review 155 (2006): 52–62, http://scholars.unh.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1119&context=law_facpub.
- 120. James P. Nehf, "Recognizing the Societal Value in Information Privacy," Washington Law Review 78, no. 1 (February 2003): 81, http://digital.law.washington.edu/dspace-law/bitstream/handle/1773.1/62/volume78.pdf?sequence=1.
- 121. Mary Ann Glendon, Rights Talk: The Impoverishment of Political Discourse (New York: Simon and Schuster, 2008).
- 122. Feminist legal scholars have faulted "privacy" for reifying patriarchal notions of separate spheres. See Anita Allen, *Uneasy Access: Privacy for Women in a Free Society*(New York: Rowman and Littlefield, 1988); Judith Wagner Decew *h Pursuit of Privacy: Law, Ethics, and the Rise of Technology* (Ithaca, N.Y.: Cornell University Press, 1997).
- 123. Kathleen M. Sullivan, "Unconstitutional Conditions," *Harvard Law Review* 102, no. 7 (May 1989); Cass R. Sunstein, "Why the Unconstitutional Conditions Doctrine Is an Anachronism (with Particular Reference to Religion, Speech, and Abortion)," *Boston University Law Review* 60, no. 4 (1990): 593,http://chicagounbound.uchicago.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi? article=12528&context=journal articles.
- 124. "A man may not barter away his life or his freedom, or his substantial rights." Home Ins. Co. of New York v. Morse, 87 U.S. 445 (1874); Doyle v. Continental Ins. Co., 94 U.S. 535 (1877).
- 125. Goldberg v. Kelly, 397 U.S. 254 (1970).
- 126. Harris v. McRae, 448 U.S. 297 (1980).

- 127. DeShaney v. Winnebago, 489 U.S. 189 (1989).
- 128. Dorothy Roberts, "Punishing Drug Addicts Who Have Babies: Women of Color, Equality, and the Right of Privacy," University of Pennsylvania Law School, Faculty Scholarship Paper 1370, 1991,

http://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/faculty scholarship/1370.

- 129. Kimberle Crenshaw, "Mapping the margins: Intersectionality, identity politics, and violence against women of color," *Stanford Law Review* 43, no. (July 1991): 1241–299.
- 130. "A Vision for Black Lives: Policy Demands for Black Power, Freedom, and Justice," Movement for Black Lives, July 2016, https://policy.m4bl.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/End-Mass-Surveillance-Policy-Brief.pdf.
- 131. Among their main demands are stricter limits on police use of force ("Deadly Force: Police Use of Lethal Force in the United States," Amnesty International, 2015, https://www.amnestyusa.org/files/aiusa_deadlyforcereportjune2015.pdf); independent prosecution of police misconduct (see proposed bill, H.R.2302—*Police Training and Independent Review Act of 2015*, 114th Cong., 2015, https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/2302); the end of "broken-windows" policing; decriminalization of low-level drug offenses (see proposed bill, H.R.1940—*Respect State Marijuana Laws Act of 2015*, 114th Cong., https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/1940); empowerment of community oversight boards; formalization of the legal right of any citizen to film on-duty police (Sam Adler-Bell, "Whose Cameras? Our Cameras," The Century Foundation, April 24, 2015, https://tcf.org/content/commentary/whose-cameras-our-cameras/); imposition of a clear police duty to inform citizens of their right to refuse a search; and unambiguous requirements of probable cause for any search of a renter's home or apartment.
- 132. Jen Riddle, "States, Cities, and Counties across the U.S. Limit Cooperation with ICE," Catholic Immigration Network, Inc., https://cliniclegal.org/resources/newsletter/states-cities-and-counties-across-us-limit-cooperation-ice.
- 133. Jennifer Medinajan, "Gang Database Criticized for Denying Due Process May Be Used for Deportations," *New York Times*, January 10, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/10/us/gang-database-criticized-for-denying-due-process-may-be-used-for-deportations.html.
- 134. Jon Herskovitz, "In Dallas, police serve as 'glorified social workers' to solve city's ills, 'Reuters, August 15, 2016, https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-police-dallas-poverty/in-dallas-police-serve-as-glorified-social-workers-to-solve-citys-ills-idUSKCN10Q0VE.
- 135. Virginia Eubanks, *Automating Inequality: How High-Tech Tools Profile, Police, and Punish the Poor*(New York: St. Martins, forthcoming).
- 136. Michelle Chen, "Could a Universal Basic Income Work in the US?" The Nation, August 15, 2017, https://www.thenation.com/article/could-a-universal-basic-income-work-in-the-us/.
- 137. Garfinkel, Irwin, David Harris, Jane Waldfogel, and Christopher Wimer, "Doing More for Our Children: Modeling a Universal Child Allowance or More Generous Child Tax Credit," The Century Foundation, March 16, 2016, https://tcf.org/content/report/doing-more-for-our-children/.



Barton Gellman, Senior Fellow

Barton Gellman is a critically honored author, journalist, and blogger. His professional distinctions include two Pulitzer Prizes (individual and team), the George Polk Award, and Harvard's Goldsmith Prize for investigative reporting.



Sam Adler-Bell, Senior Policy Associate

Sam Adler-Bell is a senior policy associate at The Century Foundation.